 MINUTES

CAC Regional Meeting -Indiana

June 26 - 28, 2006

The following members were in attendance at some or all of the meeting:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Scott H. Cannon
	Margaret Urban

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar
	


Monday evening, June 26 - Indiana University of Pennsylvania (IUP) hosted Council for a demonstration of the Cruse Digital Imaging Camera.  The camera scans and digitizes mine maps that are either oversized or too brittle to be fed through a standard scanner.  DEP provided $124,690 to purchase the scanner, which is housed at IUP’s Stabley Library.  IUP provides staffing, training and maintenance for the camera, and conducts scanning of maps provided by DEP.  The money was part of a $1 million grant from the federal Mine Safety and Health Administration to purchase equipment to create an electronic repository of underground mine maps in Pennsylvania.  Also in attendance were Director Joe Sbaffoni and Bill Bookshar from DEP’s Bureau of Mine Safety, who provided an update on state/federal efforts to improve mine safety.

Tuesday, June 27 – Council visited several sites of environmental interest in Indiana and Cambria counties:

· Brookside Dairy Anaerobic Manure Digester – Jim Resh, Indiana Conservation District, provided Council with information and a tour of the manure digester at Brookside Dairy in Center Township, Indiana County.  A $408,000 Energy Harvest Grant provided initial funding for the digester, with another $100,000 being allotted for operation and maintenance.  The digester, which uses a continuous feed, is expected to produce approximately 770,000 kilowatt-hours per year and potentially save the farm $35,000 in electricity costs.

· Gas Well Drilling Sites – Council viewed different stages of gas well drilling – from a recently drilled well to a plugged well on a site that had been fully reclaimed.   Joe Umholtz, DEP Bureau of Oil & Gas Management, and Doug Catalano, oil and gas inspector from DEP’s Southwest Regional Office, provided Council with background information on the different types of wells, environmental controls at well sites, and the increase in drilling permits.  DEP issued 6,046 oil & gas drilling permits in 2005, a 32.4% increase over the previous year’s total of 4,567.

· Blackleggs Creek Acid Mine Drainage Restoration Project – A local grassroots group has made important strides in cleaning up heavily polluted tributaries of the Blackleggs Creek in southern Armstrong and Indiana counties.  With the help of Growing Greener funds and a strong volunteer base, the Blackleggs Creek Watershed Association (BCWA) has evolved from a small band of retired miners who wanted to stock trout in the local creek, to a group that will have put nearly $3 million worth of projects on the ground by 2008.  This particular project is actually three separate AMD restoration projects in the headwaters of Big Run, the largest tributary to Blackleggs Creek.  Nick Pinizzotto, Western Pennsylvania Conservancy, and Art Grguric, BCWA director, met with Council at the completed Big Run #2 remediation site.  The other project sites are Big Run #7 (50% complete) and Big Run #8 (15% complete). The only remaining discharge to be dealt with is Big Run #3.  Trout stocking occurs on Blackleggs Creek from the headwaters to the confluence of Big Run, which is heavily polluted with metals and acid. Restoration of Big Run will result in the lower sections of Blackleggs Creek being suitable for trout stocking all the way to its confluence with the Kiskiminetas River.

· Lancashire #15 AMD Treatment Plant and Proposed New Plant - Scott Horrell, Dan Sammarco and Bill Dadamo, DEP Bureau of Abandoned Mine Reclamation, gave Council a presentation and tour of the current and proposed treatment plants in Cambria County.  In 1969, the Lancashire #15 mine, owned and operated by the Barnes and Tucker Coal Company, had a major mine blowout and began discharging AMD-impaired water into the West Branch of the Susquehanna River.  Through a court order in 1971, Barnes and Tucker established a pump-and-treat operation that diverts the impaired water from the Susquehanna River Basin to the Duman facility in the Ohio River Basin (about 6,500 gallons per minute are treated at Duman and released into the Blacklick Creek in the Ohio River Basin).  When Barnes & Tucker declared bankruptcy in 2001, DEP assumed responsibility for the treatment facility and has continued to maintain the system since.  The facility includes 30-year old pumps, which are inefficient and costly to operate.  Current treatment costs are $500,000/year, which includes approximately $250,000 for pumping costs (DEP’s May 2006 electric bill for the facility was $21,178.)  The department is planning a new treatment facility (scheduled for completion in 2007-08) that will be relocated in the Susquehanna River Basin.  This new facility would treat and release 10 million gallons of water per day in the West Branch of the Susquehanna River, resulting in the restoration of 25 miles of the AMD-impaired river.  

Tuesday evening, June 27 – Council held a public meeting in Indiana and heard testimony from area residents, environmental groups, business owners and a local government official.

Wednesday, June 28 – Council held a brief business meeting:

· Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 8:05 am.

· Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 2006 meeting; Cynthia Carrow seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

· Walter reported that Council still has three vacancies:  one from the Governor’s Office and two from the House.

· Elections for Council leadership and representatives on the Environmental Quality Board have been postponed until the meeting on September 19, 2006.  Burt Wait presented the nominating committee report.  For the leadership positions, the committee has nominated Cynthia Carrow for chair and Richard Manfredi for vice chair.  In addition, Bernie Hoffnar and Margaret Urban have submitted their names for vice chair.  When submitting his name, Bernie said that, if elected, he would not be interested in the succession to chair, and suggested that Council might want to revisit this practice.  Burt then listed the nominees for EQB (incumbent designated by I, incumbent alternate designated by IA):  Jolene Chinchilli-I, Gail Conner, Walter Heine-I, Bernie Hoffnar, Richard Manfredi-I, David Strong-I, Bruce Tetkoskie-I, Margaret Urban-IA.

Current EQB alternates Cynthia Carrow, Scott Cannon and Pat Lupo, have stated they are willing to remain serving in that capacity.

Nominations will remain open for all positions until the election in September.

· Air Committee – The committee recently held a conference call regarding the clean vehicles regulations; these regulations are scheduled to go to EQB in September.  At today’s meeting, there was discussion on the proposed mercury regulations and whether or not Council should take a position.  Bernie made a motion that CAC support DEP’s position to proceed with the regulatory process; Margaret seconded the motion.  The motion was passed with Thad Stevens abstaining.

· Administrative Oversight- Deputy Secretary for Field Operations Mike Sherman is scheduled to attend Council’s July meeting. He will discuss the preliminary results of the regional offices workload analysis and his priorities for addressing consistency and communication concerns, e.g., training.

· Public Participation and Outreach – Sue attended the July meeting of the Northwest Regional Roundtable.  The group was concerned because roundtables were not specifically included in the 2004 report, “Increasing the Effectiveness of DEP’s Advisory Groups and Other Public Engagement.”  The roundtable would like to work more closely with Council.

· Water Committee – Burt said that Jolene has talked with Dr. Doug Lipton about attending a future Council meeting to discuss nutrient trading.  Dr. Lipton is an economist with the Maryland Sea Grant College and vice-chair of the Chesapeake Bay Program’s Scientific and Technical Advisory Committee.  Sue mentioned that nutrient trading is now occurring in Pennsylvania.  Thad said the comment period for the stormwater manual has been extended until July 14.  He is concerned because the manual will be published as a policy statement, but there was not regulatory promulgation.  Bernie attended a recent meeting of the Act 537 Sub-Committee of the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy Steering Committee.   A summary of the sub-committee’s recommendations will be released in a few weeks.   When Sue receives her copy, Bernie suggested that she forward it to Council.

· Pat Lupo alerted Council that the Great Lakes Water Quality Agreement is up for review this fall.  She will keep Council informed. 

· Sue distributed a letter from a coalition of citizen and environmental groups that was sent to Senators Santorum and Specter regarding reauthorization of the Abandoned Mine Lands Program and Fund.  Cynthia added that the reauthorization is still pending and the bill has picked up more sponsors.  Council agreed that it would act on a statement on this issue at the July meeting.

· Walter adjourned the business meeting at 9:02 am

Ken Bowman, director of DEP’s Southwest Regional Office, updated Council on the department’s activities in Allegheny, Armstrong, Beaver, Cambria, Fayette, Greene, Indiana, Somerset, Washington and Westmoreland counties.

Public testimony continued for the remainder of the morning.  The regional meeting was adjourned at 11:50 am.

Notice of the June meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Armstrong, Cambria, Indiana, Somerset and Westmoreland counties and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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